S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 12th November 2019 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1.  PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr A Evans, Mr M Narborough, Mr J Smallwood, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Banks, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Wells, Mr K Reynolds, Mr R Williamson, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds 
Public: Mrs J Pomeroy


 Mr C Kendle & Mr M Barton (Beer Festival Committee members)
APOLOGIES: Mr P Bland, no apologies were recorded for County Cllr Mr S Eyre or Borough Cllr Mr G Middleton
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 8th October 2019, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Smallwood, seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood and Mrs Banks declared an interest as they are Allotment Tenants.

4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mrs Pomeroy stated that she had attended the meeting to simply observe and she had no questions.

5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
Cllr Nockolds confirmed that Stories of Lynn based in the Saturday Market Place, will be hosting two free drop-in workshops in November to make Christmas items for the light parade that takes place at the end of the month.

The workshops are being held on Sunday 17 and Sunday 24 November between 11am and 3pm. People are asked to bring along a 1.5 or 2 litre clear drink bottle to upcycle into a lantern.

County Councillor Eyre:  No Report 
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6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Mr Narborough stated that no meetings had been held, however, he wished to welcome Mr Kendle and Mr Barton, members of the Beer Festival Committee to the evenings meeting.

Beer Festival:  Mr Kendle explained that the Beer Festival had now run for three years, the first year experienced a few problems, the second year posed a few problems for the organisers and the most recent event held over the August Bank Holiday 2019, had proved to be the best.

He said that as far as he understood the Parish Council had only received a small number of complaints concerning the enclosure of The Green, noise and parking issues.

In addition, the Beer Festival Committee had received two complaints, one regarding no disabled toilet facilities, which Mr Kendle confirmed were ordered and not delivered and a complaint regarding there being no “Urban Clearway” along Nursery Lane.

Mr Price said that due to cars parking along the road there had been difficulties for an Ambulance to pass through, he felt that in the future the Parish Council would want to get the Borough Council on board to grant an “Urban Clearway” along Nursery Lane.

Mr Kendle confirmed that the Event had been very successful and presented the Parish Council with a framed certificate indicating that over the past three years the event has raised £31,273 for the Tapping House Hospice, he added that the Event is Tapping Houses biggest fund raiser and said that the Government also contributes a certain amount in relation to the figure, which amounts to a considerable sum.

Mr Kendle added that once again a donation cheque for £500 will be awarded to the Parish Council to be used within the Parish for the benefit of the Community as a thank you for allowing them to host the event on The Green.

Mr Kendle thanked everyone for their support over the past three years and hopes to be able to continue with the event again next year. The Parish Council will as usual, discuss the proposals and decide at a later date.

Mr Jordan thanked Mr Kendle and Mr Barton for organising the Event and for their kind donation of £500.
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Mrs Banks suggested that it may be a nice idea if Mr Kendle could attend the Annual Parish Assembly to speak to residents and to show the framed certificate of the amount of money raised so far.

Mr Kendle said that if he was invited, he would be pleased to attend.

Mr Price asked Cllr Nockolds regarding the possibility of an “Urban Clearway” at Nursery Lane, should the Event take place in the future.

Cllr Nockolds said that she would make enquiries and report back, however, felt that the matter possibly came under the NCC Highways Department.

Mr Narborough commented that it had been suggested by a resident to relocate the Event to Wootton Park.

Mrs Albinson stated that it is good to see The Green being used and members agreed.

Mr Kendle asked if the Parish Council could kindly make a decision whether they would be happy for the Beer Festival to continue with an Event again next year, he asked if he could be informed of the outcome by January 2020.

Mr Kendle and Mr Barton thanked members for allowing them to attend and left the meeting.

Allotments:  Mr Narborough reported that one or two issues had arisen at the Allotments where new tenants have gone ahead and done things against Parish Council rules, he said that one matter regarding a fence issue was ongoing and would be discussed further at the next Assets Committee Meeting.

The other issue involved a new Tenant who was unhappy with our rules who has been refunded their Allotment Fee.
Mr Narborough confirmed that as wintertime is fast approaching, he would arrange to turn off the water. 
Replacement Village Hall Tables: Mr Narborough spoke regarding the possibility of replacing the aging Village Hall Tables with collapsible, folding banquet style tables and said that a sample table had been ordered from ESPO at £111.00.

It was said that perhaps 40 tables would be required.

Members commented that this is a considerable amount of money, however it was noted that the table is robust and is the same type which is used within the schools.
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Mr Jordan suggested that due to the cost some could be purchased now and some at a later date.

Mr Reynolds commented that whilst the tables have been sourced via ESPO it may prove cheaper to purchase from the supplier, GoPak directly.

He explained that he had in the past purchased similar tables from GoPak and they had been of excellent quality.

After discussion, members agreed that Mrs Cornwell should contact GoPak directly to obtain a quote for 40 tables, on the basis that a larger order may attract a greater discount.

Removal of Village Hall Stage:  Mr Narborough confirmed that the Village Hall Stage has now been removed, it was said that the oak parquet flooring beneath is of good condition.

He added that following its removal it had transpired that three groups of hirers had been disappointed in its removal as they had hoped it would be in situ for their Christmas events.

Mr Narborough stated that the decision has been made to hire a temporary stage to cover the events.
Members discussed the possibility of hiring a foldaway stage, however, it was felt that an approximate cost of £7,000 was unacceptable.

Mr Hofmeister suggested that if there is a requirement, a temporary stage could be hired annually to cover the Christmas period.

Mr Jordan said that it had been explained to each of the three groups that the temporary stage had been hired as a one-off situation.

Mr Narborough added that items to be discussed at the next Assets Committee meeting include, some redecoration at the Village Hall and repairs to the internal doors.

Churchyard Wall:  Mr Narborough reported that the resident who lives at The Old Hall had visited the Parish Office to inform us that part of the Churchyard wall has collapsed into his garden.
Mrs Cornwell explained the situation fully and described the damage, stating that water has penetrated the lime mortar causing it to disintegrate and the wall to bow and partially collapse.

-109-
She said that she had contacted Mr Pemberton regarding the situation as he has carried out work on the wall in the past and had asked for his advice and a quote for the necessary repairs.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Mr Pemberton had provided a quote of £1,500 to do the work.

Members noted that as the quote is over £1,000, a further two quotations should be obtained, however agreed that due to the urgency of the matter, the quote should be accepted, and Mr Pemberton asked to carry out the work as soon as possible before more rain falls and the frosts come.

After discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that Mr Pemberton should be asked to carry out the work as soon as possible at a cost of £1,500, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention, all other members were in favour.
Mr Wells suggested that Mr Pemberton should be asked if could inspect the rest of the wall to check that it is stable and secure.
Parish Office - Extension Update: Mr Jordan confirmed that he had spoken to Mr Sturgeon earlier in the day, who has confirmed that the amendments to the Plans have been done.

He said that the application is due to be submitted to the Borough Council’s Planning Department for approval in the next few days.

Finance
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements for October 2019 and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Jordan, the Chairman of the Finance Committee initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Planning  

In the absence of Mr Bland, Mr Price kindly provided the Planning Committee report.  He confirmed that two meetings had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting and everything was as per the circulated minutes.
Knight’s Hill Planning Appeal:  Mr Price provided an update and explained that as scheduled the Inquiry is due to take place between the 14th and 17th January 2020. (The first three days of the appeal will be held at the Knight’s Hill Hotel and the last day, the 17th January 2020 will be held at the Town Hall).

He explained that there has been a slight change in that once the Inquiry is completed, the Inspector will have a period of time to produce their report and recommendation prior to it being passed to the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government on 14th April 2020 for their decision.

It was said that it may be the middle of 2020 before the matter is settled.

Mr Price added that on the days that the Inquiry is held, it is hoped that residents will come out once again and attend Knight’s Hill and the Town Hall on the final day to show a clear message to the Inspector that residents are concerned about the proposals.
Cllr Nockolds stated that she had recently met with Historic England, who have asked for more information regarding the Heritage aspects.
Mr Price confirmed that the Parish Council has put forward two submissions to the Inspector, one of which covers Traffic issues.

It was confirmed that Mr Smallwood has also written a separate letter regarding Historic issues, Castle Rising Parish Council have covered Heritage and North Wootton Parish Council have submitted their report.

Mr Price confirmed that he is registered to speak on behalf of South Wootton Parish Council, he hopes to have his statement prepared for the December Parish Council meeting.

Mrs Banks added that Air Quality and breaches in the area should also be covered.

Mr Price confirmed that Mr David Goddard would be covering those aspects, however, Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Edward Benefer Way and Grimston Road are not currently breaching Air Quality Levels.
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It was said that the opening day of the Inquiry will start at 10am, but the start times of the subsequent days will be at the discretion of the Planning Inspector.
Mr Smallwood added that he had also written to the Inspector advocating that the land be purchased and taken out of the hands of the developers. He suggested that the land should be planted with Native trees to form an extension to Reffley Wood.

Mr Price commented that despite it being a lovely idea, the land is privately owned and the prospect of that happening would be unlikely.

Cllr Nockolds stated that the Borough Council is working to keep the site out of the next plan.
Policy   See Confidential Minutes
7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report 
Mrs Banks spoke about the parking problems at the schools and the increased Police patrols and asked if the patrols were being carried out at other schools locally.

Cllr Nockolds stated that she was unsure and confirmed that the report related to South Wootton only.

Mr Price said that parking at the schools is an ongoing problem, however, commented that should the Larkfleet Homes development go ahead at the rear of the Junior school it is hoped that a solution for the problem will be found with rear parking facilities.
Junior School: - See attached Report (Key Stage 2 Tests – Results Summary)
Mr Scales spoke regarding Mrs Banks enquiry at the last meeting regarding the demise of the Public Speaking competition and confirmed that after investigation, it had been found that the competition is held on the same week as the Year 6 residential trip, so unfortunately, the Junior school cannot attend.

Mr Price informed members that following an advertisement regarding the Junior School Allotment Garden highlighting the need for volunteers to help with its continued running, he was pleased to report that ten names of interested people prepared to help have been put forward.

Members agreed that this was a great response.
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Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that no meeting had been held however wished to update members regarding one or two matters.

She said that the dyke has been drained by members of the Community Pay Back Team and it is flowing well. Security Lights have been installed on the Pavilion and are fully operational from 18.00 to 23.59 hrs.

The worn, damaged Cantilever swing mats have been replaced and a new metal Park bench has been installed and is looking lovely.

The broken Air Skier arm has been replaced and some floor painting within the Pavilion has been done.

The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday 26th November 2019, when amongst other matters the “200 Club” will be drawn, numbers are still low with 125 members, however, work is ongoing to attract new members.

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson confirmed that a meeting had been held on 15th October 2019, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She stated that members have been mostly clearing up for winter and planting spring bulbs, 300 bulbs have been planted at the large Avon Road / Rushmead Close verge.

A Mayor’s afternoon tea had been arranged as a thank you to members taking part in the Anglia in Bloom competition.

Mr Price reported that a new Churchyard sign directing people to the Sensory Garden is currently being commissioned, it was said that Mr Hofmeister has been working with Rev Dan Tansey so that the new sign is kept in line with the other new signage at the Church.
It was said that the sign will be aluminium backed and will be either sited on a stake within the new barrel planter or if Rev Nash is able to obtain a faculty, on the Church wall.

Mrs Albinson thanked members of the Parish Council for their generous donation to South Wootton in Bloom.

Mr Price spoke regarding the large grassed verge at Low Road and informed members that his wife, Karin, had come up with the idea of planting a wildflower strip on this area.
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Whilst it was acknowledged that the area is not in South Wootton and falls within Gaywood, a wildflower strip will certainly look very attractive.

It was confirmed that the request is being put forward to Mr Chris Durham, the operations manager of public open space at the Borough Council. to see if the suggestion is possible.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – 
Norfolk Fire & Rescue

Draft Risk Management Plan

Info
Horst Hofmeister


Parish Paths Seminar Notes

   “

Police




Crime Updates



   “

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated lists below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

167J
Peter Bourner


D/D 2Oct
Tree Surgery


450.00

168
ECS Computers

107701
Ink Cart’d


  37.20

169
Brights



107702
VH Materials


  65.61

170
BMAC Gdn Svs

107703
Bins, Litter etc

  60.00

171
CRPC



107704
Share of Exps (S.Fidget)
639.51

172
K & M Lighting


107705
Baffle 



  90.00

173
K & M Lighting


107706
S/Lighting Maint - Oct
454.37

174
ECS Computers

107707
Email, online back-up
140.64

175
Mole Control & Pest svs
107708
Allots



  54.00

176
Jet Reach


107709
Various jobs


224.77

177
Total Gas & Power

107710
S/Lighting supply

662.04

178
Ms A Jeffrey


107711
Allot Rental Refund

  30.00

179
BMAC Gdn Svs

107712
Bins, Litter, W/P

160.00

180
CGM



107713
Grass Cutting – Aug
378.24

181
SWiB



107714
Donation


500.00

185
Ward Gethin Archer

107715
Section 38 advice

378.00

183
Total Gas & Power

107716
PO Electric – September
    5.36

184
CGM



107717
Play Equip Insp 

  30.00

185
ECS Computers

107718
Ink Cart’d – VH

  81.60

186
Brights



107719
VH Cleaning -Sept

405.22

187
BMAC Gdn Svs

107720
Bins, Litter, W/P

  90.00

188
Skippy Skip Hire

107721
VH Skip


145.00

189
AMR Electrical

107722
Pavilion Lights
         1481.39

190
ESPO



107723
VH Gas – April/Sept

355.78

191
BMAC Gdn Svs

107724
Bins, Litter, W/P, Cem
135.00

192
HMRC



107725
Cont’b Oct


814.43

193
Prudential


107726
AVC – TC – 
Oct

  80.00

193A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 29 Oct
Cont’b –Oct
                        984.24

193B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 29 Oct
Salary & Exps – Oct BACS  )
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193C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 29 Oct
Salary – Oct - BACS  )         2383.24

193D
W W Lucas


D/D 29 Oct
Wages – Oct BACS  )

193E
A J Walker


D/D 29 Oct
Salary & Exps –Oct- BACS )

193F
R McIntyre


D/D 29 Oct
Salary – Oct - BACS  )         

193G
D Philpot


D/D 29 Oct
Wages Oct -  BACS   )         1451.55


193H
Peter Bourner


D/D 29 Oct
Tree Surgery

            450.00

193I
BT



D/D 1 Oct
PO Telephone/Internet
234.35

193J
Barclays


D/D 7 Oct
Account Chgs

              31.07
EXTRA ACCOUNTS FOR APPROVAL - at Parish Council Meeting on 12.11.19:

194
CGM



107727
Hedges/Weed Spray

178.74

195
Brights



107728
VH Cleaning


405.22

196
Safewater Solutions

107729
VH/WP Legionella Testing
160.50

197
ECS Computers

107730
Email/Online back-up

140.64

198
K & M Lighting


107731
S/Lighting Maint – Nov
454.37

199
NWPC



107732
Share of Exps

          2895.17

200
ECS Computers

107733
Ink Cart’d


  79.20

201
Rudd Marquees

107734
Stage Hire


270.00

201A
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 7 Nov
VH Christmas decorations
442.84

201B
P Bourner


D/D 7 Nov
W/P Tree Surgery

500.00

Bank balances as at 31.10.2019
Community Account
      

     
         46,514.72
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             225,000.00
Total                                                                                              £271,514.72
Borough Councillor Nockolds:  Mr Narborough explained that he spends a lot of time in the town and in his opinion he feels that the High Street is falling into disrepair, he added that there are a lot of homeless people sleeping in doorways, some playing instruments and there are also an increased number of Car Park Enforcement Officers.
Mr Narborough wondered if the level of ticketing is driving people away from visiting the town.

Cllr Nockolds said that the Car Park figures have not gone down, she said that one of the Car Park Enforcement Officers is a trainee, the Borough Council employs for off street parking and the County Council employs for on street parking, although she confirmed that the same person carries out both roles.

Cllr Nockolds stated that while there are a few empty shop units, the numbers are less than in most areas.
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She reported that a new bid is currently being drawn up to secure lottery funding to renovate Lynn’s historic St George’s Guildhall and a bid for the Heritage Action Zone is also being sought for the renovation of empty shops, Cllr Nockolds mentioned the empty units opposite Debenhams.
Whilst Cllr Nockolds could only provide limited information, she informed members that another project being worked on is a different entrance to the town with a new Car Parking area. 

The Borough Council also wants to put housing back onto the gravel Car Park at Chapel Street.
Cllr Nockolds reported that the Old Post Office site in Blackfriar Street has now been sold, it is thought that the site will be used to build apartments, a hotel and smaller shop units beneath.

Cllr Nockolds spoke about Antonio Scotto di Marrazzo, who ran Antonio’s Wine Bar on Baxter’s Plain for more than 30 years and explained that following his death in 2018 and the outpouring of grief from Kings Lynn residents, his wife had decided to give the Borough Council some money to purchase a Memorial Bench to be sited in the vicinity.

She explained that his wife is expected to visit Ely for Christmas and plans to visit Kings Lynn to unveil the bench.

Finally, Cllr Nockolds confirmed that following the decision by Argos to relocate to within Sainsburys, the building has become vacant, again whilst Cllr Nockolds could only provide limited information, she did say that the Borough Council has great plans for the building. 
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.25pm.
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th December 2019, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
10th December 2019                                                               

     Chairman
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